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EXECUTIVE 
 

25 SEPTEMBER 2023 
 

PRESENT  

 
Leader of the Council (Councillor Tom Ross), in the Chair. 

 
 
Councillor C. Hynes Deputy Leader of the Council and Executive Member 

for Leisure, Arts, Culture & Heritage 
 

Councillor S. Adshead Executive Member for Highways, Environmental & 
Traded Services / Labour Group Secretary 
 

Councillor K.G. Carter Executive Member for Children & Young People 
 

Councillor J. Harding Executive Member for Finance, Change & Governance 
 

Councillor E. Patel Executive Member for Economy and Regeneration 

 
Councillor J. Slater Executive Member for Health and Care 

 
Councillor R. Thompson Executive Member for Communities and Safety 

 

Councillor A.J. Williams Executive Member for Climate Change 
 

Councillor J.A. Wright Executive Member for Housing & Advice 
 

 

Also present. 
Councillors Acton, Butt, Chakraborty, Coggins, Duncan, Ennis, Frass, Holden, Paul, 

M. Taylor, Welton, Whetton, and Zhi. 
 

In attendance 
Sara Todd Chief Executive 

Richard Roe Corporate Director of Place 
Nathan Atkinson Corporate Director of Adults and Wellbeing 

Graeme Bentley   
Emma Malpas Head of Governance and Legal and Deputy Monitoring 

Officer 

Karen Samples Director of Early Help and Children's Social Care 
Dianne Geary Assistant Director Corporate Strategy and Policy 

Martin Dillon  
Alexander Murray Governance Officer 

 Harry Callaghan  

Chief Executive 

Corporate Director of Place 
Corporate Director of Adults and Wellbeing 

Director of Finance and Systems 
Head of Governance and Legal and Deputy Monitoring  
Officer 

Director Education Standards, Quality and Performance 
Assistant Director Corporate Strategy and Policy 

Communications and Marketing Manager 
Governance Officer 
Governance Officer 

 

 
APOLOGIES 

 

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors   
 

35. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  

No declarations were made. 
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36. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC  

No questions were received. 
 

37. MATTERS FROM COUNCIL OR OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES 
(IF ANY)  

Councillor Acton informed the Committee that the Scrutiny Committee had held a 
meeting with five of the largest housing associations in Trafford on how they were 
dealing with damp and mould following the coroner’s report from the previous 

year. Councillor Acton felt that the providers had been open in their responses and 
in their commitment to tackling damp and mould within the housing stock in 

Trafford. Councillor Acton thanked the Executive Member for Housing and Advice 
and Adrian Fisher for attending the meeting and providing information with regards 
to the Councils approach. Councillor Acton felt that the Council needed to look at 

increasing the capacity of Council Officers in order to hold housing providers to 
account. 

 
38. PLACES FOR EVERYONE  

The Executive Member for Economy and Regeneration informed the Committee of 

an email received from Councillor Evans regarding issues he had identified within 
the report relating to evidence used within the process. The Executive Member 

read out a briefing note that had been prepared in response to Councillor Evans 
which was to be circulated following the meeting. 
 

The Executive Member for Economy and Regeneration then introduced the report 
which contained elements relating to changes that would impact development 

across the borough including the future of the area’s green spaces, as well as 
laying the groundwork for the Council’s New Local Plan by outlining the Council’s 
Commitments to development, sustainability, and Community. The Executive 

Member for Economy and Regeneration spoke to the robustness of the process 
and the depth of work carried out by officers to ensure the plan was in the best 

interests of the area and its residents. The report included details of further work 
required to ensure that sites were suitable for proposed further development 
including peat and hydrological surveys.   

 
The Executive Member for Economy and Regeneration informed the Committee of 

the difficulties in waying up the differing priorities when developing the plan. The 
Committee were told of the feedback received by green belt activists and were 
provided with assurance that the concerns of those groups had been considered 

at length before the final proposals were put forward.  
 

The Leader thanked the Executive Member for Economy and Regeneration for the 
detailed introduction and their hard work. The Leader also thanked the officers for 
their hard work in getting Places for Everyone (PfE) to this stage.  

 
The Executive Member for Climate Change spoke in favour of the report noting 

that while Places for Everyone would impact the green belt it also highlighted 
included plans to develop of one of the largest brown field sites.  
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The Executive Member for Housing and Advice welcomed the report and stated 
that action was required to tackle the housing crisis within the borough and the 

actions outlined in Places for Everyone would save areas of green belt when 
compared with the alternative options.   
 

The Leader then opened the floor to all Members in attendance for questions and 
comments. 

 
Councillors from all of the three opposition parties raised a series of questions to 
the Executive Member for Economy and regeneration. The questions were 

concerned with the levels of affordable housing detailed within the plans, the 
development of Turn Moss, plans for Carrington Moss, provision of sites for 

Travellers, the Councils water management plan, consultation around Places for 
Everyone, ecological surveys, and job creation. The Executive Member for 
Economy and Regeneration and the Corporate Director of Place provided detailed 

answers addressing the questions and concerns raised by Councillors. Those in 
attendance were informed that many of the changes within Places for Everyone 

were to avoid duplication throughout the document rather than to remove 
elements from the plan. All were assured that ecological surveys and affordable 
housing assessments would need to be conducted for each development before 

they proceeded and that the impact of Covid upon the proposed developments 
and demand had been considered.  

 
Councillor Duncan raised a question as to the number of jobs were expected to be 
produced by the plans. The Corporate Director of Place was unable to provide a 

response at the meeting but agreed to contact Councillor Duncan with the 
information afterwards.  

 
Following the discussions, the Leader summed up the item and reminded the 
Committee that the decision was to agreement to move Places for Everyone onto 

the next phase and what that entailed. The Leader then read out the 
recommendations of the report which were approved.  

 
RESOLVED:  

1) That the report be noted. 

2) That progress made in respect of the Places for Everyone Plan 
(PfE) be noted. 

3) That the PfE modifications (Main, Additional and those relating to 
the policies map), and associated supporting background 
documents be approved and be subject to a period of 

representations for a period of 8 weeks commencing no earlier 
than 9th October 2023. 

4) That the next steps for the production of the PfE Plan detailed in 
section 11 of the report be approved. 

 
39. POVERTY STRATEGY REFRESH  

The Executive Member for Housing and Advice introduced the report and spoke 

about how proud he was to take on the strategy as part of his portfolio and spoke 
of the impact of poverty and how the Council was committed to address the 
causes of poverty in the borough. The original strategy was a two-year strategy 

and informed the Committee of some of the work that had been done over those 
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two years, which had fed into the development of the updated strategy. The 

Executive Member for Housing and Advice concluded his introduction by thanking 
officers for their hard work and stating the recommendations the Committee were 
being asked to approve. 

 
The Leader welcomed the report before opening the floor to Members of the 

Executive. 
 

The Executive Member for Finance, Change and Governance, the Executive 
Member for Children’s Services, and the Executive Member the Executive 
Member for Highways, Environmental and Traded Services all welcomed the 

report and the updated strategy. Each of the Executive Members recognised the 
impact of poverty and spoke of the importance of tackling poverty and 

homelessness to improve residents lives and maximise the opportunity’s they had, 
especially children and young people growing up in poverty. 
The Leader then opened the floor to the other Members in attendance. 

 
Members of all three opposition parties welcomed the report and the Council’s 

continued commitment to tackling poverty in the area. Questions were raised 
around the Council’s plans to tackle isolation and the funding of local hubs within 
Trafford. The Executive Member for Housing and Advice and the Leader provided 

responses detailing the Council’s plans to improve transport networks across the 
borough and the hopes for continued funding from central government for local 

hubs.  
 
Following the discussions, the Leader noted the additions that had been made to 

the strategy as part of the update before moving the recommendations of the 
report, which were approved.  

 
RESOLVED: 

1) That the report be noted. 

2) That the Poverty Strategy refresh which embeds the Poverty 
Truth Commission recommendations be approved. 

3) The Executive noted that a further update will be provided on the 
Trafford Poverty Strategy 2023-25. 

 
40. EQUALITY STRATEGY UPDATE  

The Executive Member for Leisure, Arts, Culture, and Heritage thanked the 

Assistant Director Corporate Strategy and Policy, the Principal Community 
Cohesion and Equalities Officer, and the Executive Member for Health and Care 
for their work in developing the strategy. The Committee were reminded that the 

strategy was launched in 2021 and the report provided the fourth update since the 
launch. The report contained key highlights that had occurred since the last 

update in January 2022. The Highlights included the increase in the number of the 
equality champions, a statement of zero tolerance towards abuse of staff, the 
development work around preferred language, the 75-year anniversary of 

Windrush, the promotion of Trafford Carers week, and work with Trafford Leisure 
among other achievements.  
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Following the introduction, the Leader opened the floor for Members of the 
Executive. 

 
The Executive Member for Children and Young People welcomed the report and 

added that the Council recognised care experienced young people as a protected 
characteristic in March and work was ongoing to determine what the designation 
meant for the young people.  

 
The Executive Member for Health and Care reiterated the thanks for the Assistant 

Director Corporate Strategy and Policy, and the Principal Community Cohesion 
and Equalities Officer for their work and asked the Committee to note how the 
strategy linked into all of the Council’s priorities.  

 
The Leader noted the work of Executive Member for Health and Care in the 

development of the Strategy before opening the floor to comments and questions 
from the other Members in attendance. 

 
Councillors from the Green Party and Conservative Party welcomed the report and 
asked questions about the town centre accessibility audit updates and whether 

Members could be included within the anti-racism policy. The Executive Member 
for Leisure, Arts, Culture, and Heritage and the Leader provided responses 

assuring the Councillors that the town centre accessibility audit would come to the 
Executive in the next update and that they would look at adding Councillors to the 
anti-racism policy. 

 
Following the discussions, the Leader read out the recommendations of the report 

which were approved. 
 
RESOLVED: 

1) That the report be noted. 
2) That the proposal for a further progress report containing updates 

on the success measures within the Corporate Equality Strategy 
to come to the Executive in January 2024 be approved. 

 
41. EXCLUSION RESOLUTION  

RESOLVED: That the public be excluded from this meeting during consideration 

of the remaining items on the agenda, because of the likelihood of disclosure of 
“exempt information” which falls within one or more descriptive category or 
categories of the Local Government Act 1972, Schedule 12A, as amended by The 

Local Government (Access to Information) (Variation) Order 2006 and specified on 
the agenda item or report relating to each such item respectively. 

 
42. LAND IN ALTRINCHAM - PART II  

The Executive Member for Economy and Regeneration gave a brief introduction to 

the report summarising the main salient points, pointing out the work that had 
been done in consideration of the Councils options, and asking the Committee to 

approve the recommendations.  
 
The Leader welcomed the report and opened the floor for comments and 

questions from Executive Members. 
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The Executive Member for Housing and Advice welcomed the report and spoke in 

support of the recommendations.  
 
The Leader then opened the floor to the other Members in attendance.  
 
The Leader of the Green Party welcomed the report and its recommendations.  

The Councillor then spoke of the communities’ interest in this area and expressed 
his hopes for public consultation going forward. The Executive Member for 

Housing and Advice welcomed the positive comments but urged caution regarding 
the recommendations as they were still being finalised.  
 

A Member of the Conservative Party informed the Committee that they had not 
received the Part II reports until they requested them on the morning of the 

meeting and so did not have adequate time to go through the reports in detail. The 
Governance Officer confirmed that the Part II papers had not been circulated to 
opposition Members due to an administrative error, but assured the Committee 

that the error had been rectified as soon as they became aware of it.  
 
The Leader noted the concerns around the accessibility of papers and confirmed 
that the Executive Members had received the papers in the statutory timeframe. 

The Leader then moved the recommendations of the report which were approved. 
 
RESOLVED:  

1) That the report be noted. 
2) That the recommendations of the report be approved. 

 
43. ALTRINCHAM TOWN CENTRE - PART II  

The Executive Member for Economy and Regeneration introduced the report to 

the Committee spoke about the options laid out within the report and the work that 
had gone into developing the approach and recommendations within the report. 

The Executive Member for Economy and Regeneration concluded the introduction 
by stating the reasons for recommending the preferred option.  
 

Members of the Executive were given opportunity to make comments or ask 
questions relating to the report, but none were raised. The Leader then opened 

the floor to the other Members in attendance.  
 
Members of the Conservative Party and Green Part asked question regarding an 

assumption made within report and plans for maintenance. The Executive Member 
for Economy and Regeneration provided detailed responses to both Councillors 

who were satisfied with the responses received. 
 
Following The Executive Member for Economy and Regeneration responses the 

Leader moved the recommendations of the report and they were approved. 
 

RESOLVED:  
1) That the report be noted. 
2) That the recommendations of the report be approved.  
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The meeting commenced at 6.30 p.m. and finished at 7.52 p.m. 


